SHERMAN RESEARCH CENTER & ARCHIVES

Alonzo J Sherman, Curator

308 West Dwight

Oscoda Michigan 48750

517-739-3650

<shermanaj@hotmail.com>

October 9 2000 

(With Status Reports Included To December 31 2000 )

Dear Sherman Family History Researcher,

Some time in the past few years we have communicated with each other about the Sherman family history.

Today I am looking for Sherman family history researchers who can support the Sherman Tombstone Project, which is explained on the following pages.

Please give this project your consideration and it would be appreciated if you can donate some money towards it. A check now would be preferred, however a pledge now with payment before the end of March 2001 is acceptable

Your suggestions are also requested.

Thank you for your consideration.

Alonzo J Sherman

SHERMAN  TOMBSTONE  PROJECT

July 1, 2000

Purpose: To have an original or a cenotaph tombstone in good condition for each of our American ancestors.  The ten Shermans and their wives listed below are the only Shermans included in this project. They are our direct American lineage from our father Grant David Sherman (1886-1950) to our 8th great grandfather Philip Shearman (1610-1687). Currently only generations 1-7 need attention to their tombstones.

Estimated cost of the project: To clean and repair existing tombstones, and purchase and place six tombstones, and purchase cemetery lots as needed. The cost is expected to be from $5,000.00 to $7,000, and may take about 2-3 years to complete if given the proper funding.

Contributors: Anyone, especially those who are descended from any of these Shermans, is welcomed to contribute to the project. Please, when you contribute to this Project, be sure to indicate which Sherman(s) you wish your contribution to support by indicating the person(s) by name and generation number(s). If you do not indicate the person(s) you wish to support your contribution will be divided equally among the 7 needing attention. Your contributions will be expended only for those persons you indicate, except five percent of all contributions will be set aside for general expenses, expenses which can not be associated to a specific person.

Newsletter: Those who contribute $100.00 or more will receive a Tombstone Project newsletter several times a year giving a general progress and financial report. Those who contribute less will get only the final report.

Cenotaph: A monument erected in memory of a deceased person whose body is buried elsewhere.
Project Jointly Managed By: Alonzo J Sherman and Eleanor J Sherman. Suggestions and comments are always welcomed. If there is anyone in or near Portsmouth RI, Dartmouth MA, Williamston MA or Aurora NY who can contribute knowledge or leg work for this project please contact us: Alonzo J Sherman, 308 W Dwight, Oscoda MI 48750, 517-739-3650 <shermanaj@hotmail.com>, and Eleanor J Sherman, 952 Clinton St, Flint MI 48507, 810-232-8105.
Gen
Name & Dates
Death & Burial
Tombstones

01
Phillip Shearman

          1610-1687

Sarah Odding 

          1610-1681
Both died in Portsmouth RI, Newport County. In 1994 the RI Historical Society did not find any burial records for that early period, and indicated it was typical for the time for persons to be buried on their farm. Another possibility is the Quaker burying ground at the Friends Meeting House in Portsmouth RI, their early records also do not exist.
Tombstones not found. Need a cenotaph tombstone erected for Phillip & Sarah on their farm, or the Quaker burying ground, or a cemetery in Portsmouth.

02
John Sherman 

          1644-1734

Sarah Spooner 

          1653-1720
John Died in South Dartmouth MA, and Sarah died in Dartmouth MA, both in Bristol County. No record of burial.
Tombstones not found. Need a cenotaph tombstone erected for John & Sarah in a Dartmouth MA cemetery, possibly the Elm Street Cemetery in Padanaran MA.

03
Philip Sherman 

          1675-1740

Hannah Smith 

          1681-1744
Both died in Dartmouth MA Bristol County. No record of burial.
Tombstones not found. Need a cenotaph tombstone erected for Philip & Hannah in a Dartmouth MA cemetery, possibly the Elm Street Cemetery in Padanaran MA.

04
Jabez Sherman 

          1700-1774

Jedidiah Hawes 

          1709-1764
Jabez died in Dartmouth MA and Jedidiah in South Dartmouth MA. Both buried in the "Old Indian Section" of the Elm Street Cemetery, South Dartmouth, village of Padanaran MA. Jedidiah in grave 6 and Jabez in grave 7, lot 6.
Both have separate matching small tablet type tombstones, made from dark gray slate, and are in fair condition, but barely readable.  Jedidiah has two tombstones, one next to Jabez, and one a few feet away and of a different style (reason unknown). These were badly overgrown in a clump with white cedars, until the cemetery trimmed back the cedars  in 1999. Cemetery is well maintained. Tombstones need cleaning and the cedars trimmed back much more. 

05
Elihu Sherman Sr 

          1746-1817

Elisabeth Claghorn 

          1746-1813
Both died in Williamston MA Berkshire County. Both are buried in section C lot 890 in the West Cemetery in Williamston MA.
Both have separate matching 5' tall tablet type tombstones, probably marble. They are badly stained and quiet hard to read. Cemetery is well maintained. Tombstones need cleaning. Obtain a Revolutionary War Plaque from the Daughters of the American Revolution, and install it on Elihu's tombstone.

06
Elihu Sherman Jr 

          1777-1841

Hannah Russell 

          1771-1855
Both died in Cayuga County, Moonshine NY (just East of Aurora NY). Elihu is probably buried nearby in the Howland Family Cemetery at Dog-Leg Corners in Ledyard Township Cayuga Co NY. His son Russell who died 1873 is buried there, and there appear to be several other depressions in the lot. Hannah is buried in her parent's lot in the Evergreen Cemetery, Scipioville NY, located about 5 miles North of Moonshine NY.
Elihu has no marker.  Hannah has a single granite marker in good condition. The old private Howland family cemetery is only somewhat maintained and is starting to grow over, but the newer Evergreen cemetery is well maintained. Need cenotaph tombstone erected for both Elihu & Hannah, in the Howland Family Cemetery or the Evergreen Cemetery.

07 
Alden Sherman 

          1802-1881

Mary Ann Barton 

          1808-1889
Both died in Watertown Township, Tuscola County MI; both buried in the old section Watertown Township Cemetery, Tuscola County MI. Alden in grave 4 and Mary Ann in grave 3 of lot 450.
Both had separate matching tall tablet type tombstones, probably marble. Alden's has been missing since the 1950s. Mary Ann's is still there, rather deteriorated and hard to read, and needs cleaning and a new foundation. A new granite tombstone with both names was placed between the graves in the 1990s by Norene Sherman (Hill), Alonzo & Eleanor Sherman.

08
William R Sherman 

          1834-1915

Emeline Cole 

          1834-1901
Both died in Watertown Township, Tuscola County MI and buried in the old section Watertown Township, Tuscola county, Fostoria MI. William buried in grave 4 & Emeline in grave 3 of lot 424.
Large lot marker, and single tombstones for each; good condition, all are light colored granite. Cemetery is well maintained.

09
Alonzo J Sherman 

          1857-1921

Hannah  L Summers 

          1863-1936
Alonzo died in Watertown Township, Tuscola County MI and Hannah died in Detroit MI. Both are buried in the old section Watertown Township Cemetery, Tuscola County, Fostoria, MI. Alonzo in grave 4 and

Hannah in grave 3 of lot 133.


Large lot marker, and single tombstone for each; good condition. Cemetery is well maintained.

10
Grant David Sherman 

          1886-1950

Lucy Theresa Culhane 

          1891-1968
Grant died in Mundy Township, Genesee Co MI and Lucy in Flint MI, Genesee County. Both are buried in the new section of Watertown Township Cemetery, Tuscola County, Fostoria, MI. Grant in grave 4 and Lucy in grave 3 of lot 103 Section C.
Tombstone with both names; good condition. Cemetery is well maintained.

Status Report #1 = Rhode Island & Massachusetts Trip

(Taken by Alonzo & Eleanor Sherman)

August/September 2000

Rhode Island. On Aug 29 2000 we visited Portsmouth RI, hometown of Phillip Shearman (1610-1687). Alonzo & Eleanor Sherman visited with Pastor Jordon S C Jacobson, of the Portsmouth Evangelical Friends Church located at 11 Middle Road, PO Box 218, Portsmouth RI 02871, phone 401-683-1109, <portfrnds@aol.com>. Pastor Jacobson gave us a tour of the church and the cemetery located behind the church. Phillip and Sarah died prior to the establishment of the Friend's Meeting House and their cemetery, and the Church has no existing records of their deaths. An agreement was made with Pastor Jacobson which will allow the placement of a memorable tombstone in the cemetery for Phillip Shearman and his wife. Details of the tombstone's size, wording (two samples below) and location are currently being worked out with Ernest Briggs, overseer of the cemetery. The tombstone will probably be made by Tootell Monument Works in New Bedford MA 1005 Rockdale Ave, New Bedford MA 02740-2778, phone 508-999-5142, FAX 508-994-4753.

Following are interesting facts about the Portsmouth Evangelical Friends Church:
· 1658. The Congregation was established. Meetings were held in the members' homes. This was 20 years after Phillip Shearman and others had signed the Portsmouth Compact in 1638.

· 1692. A stone house, on the South side of Hedley Street near the West Road, was purchased and became the first Meeting House. This property was later sold and the proceeds used for the new Meeting House built in 1700 in another location.

· 1700. The existing Friends Meeting House was built, and is still in operation. There is a large active cemetery behind the church. 

· 1890/93. A parsonage house was built just North of the Meeting House.

· 2000. Pastor Jacobson took over the church last year, and has raised the attendance from about 25 to about 100 members. He also has implemented a food kitchen and a weekly teen program. There is a large cemetery behind the church. The cemetery includes a grassy area 86 x 118 feet adjacent to the Church and has a plaque in the center which reads: "In memory of friends names unknown of RI Monthly Meeting buried in this plot." Church records do not exist for these early members. The church has only allowed individual tombstones since 1851, and this cemetery now contains hundreds of tombstones. There are about 30-35 Sherman tombstones.

References to Phillip Shearman being a Quaker:

· "After Phillip Shearman went to Rhode Island he left the Congregational Church and united with the Society of Friends." (Representive of Men and Old Families of Rhode Island, Volume 1, publisher Jeff Beers & Co, Chicago c1908, page 210).

· "In the meantime, Phillip Shearman, became a member of another religious order, the Society of Friends (Quakers)." (Going to Palmyra: Sherman Deeds, by Margaret Sherman Lutzvick, 1997, page 38).

· "Philip and Sarah Sherman joined the Society of Friends as did their children and their children's children for two hundred years." (A New England Heritage, by Frederick Barreda Sherman, c1969, page 64).

· "After he removed to Rhode-Island he left the Congregational Church and united with the Society of Friends." (New England Historic Genealogical Society, Vol 24 Jan 1870 page 66: Article titled The Sherman Family, By Rev David Sherman).

Suggested tombstone: Steel (very light gray color) Barre Vermont granite with matching base. This is a simple rectangular tombstone. One of the following Inscriptions would be on one side. The tombstone will probably be obtained from Tootell Monument Works, 1005 Rockdale Ave, New Bedford MA 02740-2778, phone 508-999-5142, FAX 508-994-4753. The large stone would be about 2 feet high, 3 feet wide and 8" thick, or the small stone would be about 2.5 feet high, 2 feet wide & 6 inches thick.


Hon PHILLIP SHEARMAN
PHILLIP SHEARMAN


Born Dedham England 1610
1610-1687


Immigrated 1633
Signer of  The Portsmouth Compact


Signed The Portsmouth Compact 1638
Wife Sarah Odding


1st Secretary Colony of Rhode Island 1639
1610-1681


Portsmouth Town Clerk 1644/57
CENOTAPH

Portsmouth Town Council 1650/73


Died  Portsmouth 1687


Wife Sarah Odding born Cornwall England 1610


Sarah died Portsmouth 1681


CENOTAPH

Massachusetts. On Aug 30 2000 we visited Dartmouth MA area, hometown of both John Sherman (1644-1734) and Philip Sherman (1675-1740). We visited the Elm Street Cemetery in Padanaran MA in the South Dartmouth area and talked with the sexton, Jerry Colnen. We have an agreement with the sexton to place a memorial tombstone adjacent to the lot of Jabez Sherman's (1700-1774), which is the son of Philip Sherman (1675-1740. The memorial tombstone will have John Sherman (1644-1734) and wife on one side and Philip Sherman (1675-1740) and wife on the other side. 

Looked at tombstones at the Tootell Monument Works, 1005 Rockdale Ave, New Bedford MA02740-2778, phone 508-999-5142, FAX 508-994-4753. Details of the tombstone's size, wording, and cost are currently being worked out with the Tootell Monument works.

Suggested tombstone: Steel (very light gray color) Barre Vermont granite with matching base. This is a simple rectangular tombstone. Tombstone is about 2.5 feet high, 2 feet wide & 6 inches thick. One of the following inscriptions would be on the front and one on the back. Tootell Monument Works quoted $1,290 plus tax for this monument installed.


JOHN SHEARMAN
PHILIP SHEARMAN


1644-1734
1675-1740


Wife Sarah Spooner
Wife Hanna Smith

                                       1653-1720   
1681-1744


CENOTAPH
CENOTAPH

Moonshine New York (near Aurora in Cayuga County). In September 2000 we visited the Howland family cemetery, at Dog-Leg Corners, and found it is now land locked.  In the past the road that went back about 1/8 mile to the cemetery was at the edge of a farm field, but the does not now exist. This cemetery is where Elihu Sherman is probably buried, with his son Russell. Russell has a marker, but Elihu does not. New York law requires the township to maintain abandoned cemeteries twice a year. The cemetery is in poor to fair condition. It is our judgement this cemetery will continually deteriorate.

Therefore, it considered better to place a tombstone in the nearby Scipio Township Cemetery, which is in excellent condition. Elihu's wife is buried here with here parents. The sexton of this cemetery was on vacation, so we will contact him later. 

Status Report #2, Watertown Cemetery. Fostoria MI

October 2000
A problem has surfaced regarding the tombstones for William R Sherman (1834-1915) and wife Emeline Sherman (1834-1901). These tombstones were never on a concrete base, and had sunken about 10 inches, and apparently were reset by the cemetery staff or someone else, again without a concrete base. Today the are not evenly aligned. We have asked Sam R Fackler, 9939 Willets Rd, Mayville MI 48744, 517-843-5746, the sexton, to give us a price for moving them 3-4 feet to the east, place them on a concrete base, and align them. These tombstones are now adjacent to the road that goes through the cemetery, and are subject to damage by traffic, so moving them away from the road seems prudent. 
Status Report #3, Elm Street Cemetery, Padanaran MA 

November/December 2000
The row of about 20 Sherman tombstones are mostly covered over by a large clump of Cedars, which are about 25 feet in diameter. Jabez Sherman's (1700-1774) tombstone is just out side of the clump, but his wife Jedidiah Sherman's (1709-1764) tombstone is in the clump. 

We have been working with Jerry Colnen the sexton and Dick Munson the Cemetery Association Director, on several different plans to trim back the cedars. Finally Ray Oliver of Oliver Tree Service in South Dartmouth was consulted. In his judgement there is no viable trim back plan possible because the 2-3 very large old trees in the center of the clump have rooted around the edges of the clump. And that these are the roots that are keeping the clump alive. The old center trunks are too old and would not support life by them selves. The options are two folds, (1) to do nothing or (2) to clear cut the complete clump and grind up all the roots, at an estimated cost of $900.00 to $1,000. The cemetery will allow the clear cut, and will do the loam a grass seeding for us. Ray Oliver assures us he will be very careful not to disturb the tombstones.

Currently this job is placed on hold. The plan is to reconsider it after tombstones are installed for all our ancestors.

The cemetery has agreed to trim back the clump enough to expose Jedidiah Sherman's tombstone, and will not charge for this.

Status Report #4, Web Page

The Sherman Family Tree web page has been established, see <www.sherman-roots.com>.  

Status Report #5, Funds 

December 31 2000

Account Balance: Collected $723.76, Expended $111.96, Balance $611.96.

